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26 June 2023 

 
 

Queensland Government  
 
Office of Industrial Relations 
1 William Street 
Brisbane QLD 400 
 
Email: espolicy@oir.qld.gov.au,  
 

 

 

 

Re: A response to the Review of Queensland’s Electrical Safety Act 
2002 – key definitions and emerging technologies Discussion paper 

 

To whom it may concern, 

Thank you for the opportunity to make a submission on the review of Queensland Electrical Safety Act 

2002. As the potential ramifications of the review outcomes may impact the bus and coach industry 

nationally the Bus Industry Confederation (BIC) has collaborated with the Queensland Bus Industry 

Council (QBIC) on a combined submission. The Bus Industry Confederation (BIC) is the national peak 

industry body for the Australian Bus and Coach Industry. We represent bus and coach operators, body 

and chassis manufacturers and suppliers, associated service providers and state bus associations on 

issues of national importance.  

From an industry wide perspective, the introduction of licensing requirements as suggested in the Acts 

review would seriously hamper the Queensland Governments initiated transition to zero emission 

vehicles detailed in Queensland’s new Zero Emission Vehicle Strategy. A key element of that Strategy 

is that every new TransLink funded bus added to the fleet will be a zero-emission bus from 2025.  

We note that the Premier, in January 2023, announced that the Government would boost 

Queensland’s local manufacturing industry by making buses for Queensland, by Queenslanders, in 

Queensland. The proposed licencing requirements would adversely impact the ability to manufacture 

and sell electric vehicles in Queensland and impede the operator’s ability to maintain and repair them. 

The consequence would be in long term hiatus in the industry’s ability to supply and operate battery 

electric buses until the industry re-skilled to the licensing requirements or recruited appropriately 

qualified people from a sector already experiencing skills shortages nationally.  

The introduction of licensing requirements as suggested would also likely result in many 

manufacturers and suppliers reconsidering their futures in Queensland, and some may choose to close 

altogether or relocate their operations to another state. With Queensland being the major base for 



Buses manufacturing in Australia with five manufacturing companies, along with many component 

suppliers, this would put thousands of Queensland jobs at risk. Consequently, it would also affect the 

entire Australian Bus and Coach Industry. 

QBICs submission is fully endorsed by BIC, as it is not only important for Queensland but all other State 

and Territory jurisdictions. The technology is not new to the bus industry with Hybrids in operation 

since 2012 and Electric buses since 2019. The submission demonstrates the practices and processes 

already in place to ensure the safe build, operation, maintenance, and repair of these vehicles, with 

safety as its first and most important consideration. This is in line practices internationally as 

mentioned in the submission. 

The BIC together with QBIC are happy to be part of any further consultative process, noting these safe 
practices and processes are not unique to Australia and have been in place for many years in other 
countries including UK, Mainland Europe and USA. 

Yours sincerely  

Roz Chivers 
Executive Director 


